

OVERFLOW MEETING 

MINUTES

February 2, 2011
 3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Catherine Carter, Chris Cooper, Beverly Collins, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Christopher Hoyt, Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman, Rebecca Lasher, Erin  McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menickelli, Kadie Otto, Jane Perlmutter, Malcolm Powell, Philip Sanger, Linda Stanford, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes, Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright
Members with Proxies:

Heidi Buchanan, David Claxton, David Hudson, David McCord, Ron Mau, Erin Tapley
Members absent: 
John Bardo, Bill Richmond, Barbara St. John
Recorder: 

Ann Green
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt, Chair:

The liberal studies course replacement form was put in place in 2005 for use by the Honors College but the documentation providing approval of the form can’t be located. There were objections to the use of the form due to the lack of oversights from outside the Honors College. The form was sent to APRC for review and discussion and the APRC worked with Brian Railsback to come up with a slightly revised form that contains oversights from outside the Honors College. On this revised form each time a student wants to replace a liberal studies course for a higher level course, the student will work with the instructor to either supply a syllabus demonstrating that the replacement course meets liberal studies standards or will write a description which is allowed for a case in which the syllabus is incomplete. After going to the dean of the Honors College, the form must also be signed by a liberal studies committee designee (Carol Burton or a member of the LSC).
Comment: I think it’s a great form. I like it. It has all of the elements that we like….I would like to offer a friendly amendment that it not be just honors students with the same liberal studies oversight and approved by the dean.
Comment: The APRC discussed that matter and it was our view that the Honors College has particular needs for that for recruitment and retention and that it might be a good form for the entire student body, but we would like to allow the current liberal studies proposals for revision that are expected to come forward this spring to come forth first.

Comment: We’ve already piloted; they’ve been doing this for 3 years. It’s an excellent pilot. We know it’s not used hundreds of times…to upgrade to a more difficult course, it isn’t going to be everyone who is going to want to do this, but other students in our programs who are high caliber…

Discussion ensued about whether this could be considered a friendly amendment and the agreement is that it is not.

Comment: Question about the liberal studies committee designee. That seems really vague, it could be anybody from a faculty member, head of the committee, to Carol Burton…I don’t really understand why you couldn’t just go to the liberal studies committee for a vote and then have the chair sign off it after the committee voted…
Comment: The answer may not be entirely satisfying for the word designee which may be too big. Originally we suggested it be someone on the LSC, but that ruled out Carol who now handles the brother form that students use to do the liberal studies contract outside of the Honors College. Since they’re already going to her and her staff that she would be the right person. We also trust the liberal studies committee. That’s how that language was crafted.

Comment: But, it wouldn’t be the committee, it would be a person on the committee; it’s not just a semantic difference.  …a committee vs. one person who may believe something very different from the rest of the committee. 

Comment: What I remember from the APRC discussion is that the use of the word, designee, was that at the beginning of the year, the committee could appoint someone for that purpose that they trust or who knows the liberal studies program, whether it be Carol or someone on the committee. The reason we were thinking not to go to a vote every time is we’re not sure how often the committee will want to deal with this, although so far there been only about 2 maybe 3 a year. And for the sake of a student, if the student needs an answer in a couple of weeks that may be an issue with the whole committee voting.
Comment: You sold this appropriately as something that doesn’t get used that often…so I’m not sold on the work load issue and I have pretty serious concerns about any student who wants to do this at the last minute. I’d like to think that this wouldn’t be a last minute change. 
Comment: I need some clarification. This is courses that are not upper division perspectives. So, it is courses that are not in liberal studies, right? A 400 level course and a freshman, in Honors College could take that.

Comment: That’s right. It would be up to Brian and the instructor, now, with the revised proposed form. Brian commented that if he doesn’t know the student he would pull their transcript and review it.

Comment: I like the suggestion of the whole committee…it gives it a little more seriousness and then the committee already knows what is being requested and that actually helps them to know more about the courses available…seems they could handle it by email…

Comment: If there is a reason that the liberal studies courses are not meeting the students needs this would be a way for the committee to actually address that…and improve liberal studies overall and make liberal studies replacement forms not really necessary by adding to the diversity of the courses.

Comment: In the current budget climate, I wonder if we can count on the diversity of courses and courses continuing to be offered…then there would be all the more need for this form.
Comment: I understand about the LSC looking at this as a whole committee. That works if you are talking about 1 or 2, maybe 3 per year. If we were to move on later as discussed university wide that becomes a bottle neck and I think we need to avoid a bottle neck.

Comment: Historically there’s absolutely no indication that would be the case and if it were the case, I think it could be visited at that time.

Comment: When we considered this in APRC, we were persuaded by Brian’s argument and what we believe is the legitimate worry that forcing the student to take this to a committee will take too much time. The committee could meet just once a month. That was how the worry came about. It was interjected that the committee meets weekly.

Comment: The number of times a student a student could use the form was brought up at the last meeting or a limitation of the number of times it could be used.

Discussion continued about amending…

Comment: The word designee is vague…what about the LSC chair person signing off on it? Then if the chair is signing off on things the committee disagrees with, the committee can bring it up with the chair.

Comment: One of the things from the APRC meeting our representative from the LSC, who is actually the chair of the LSC, suggested that it be “designee” instead of chair. They would determine someone from their committee. It was his suggestion.

Comment: I think if it is the chair, there’s no mechanism by which the committee would get access to the decisions the chairperson made unless he presented them at each meeting. I don’t know how one might be held accountable.
Comment: I think it’s a reasonable amendment, we need to specify “account.”

Comment: I’m a little unclear how a committee signs a document…I like the designee, then we have a signature.

Discussion ensued about how committees approve other curriculum items and the use of designee or committee as the approving signature.

A friendly amendment was made to strike the word designee from the form.

The question was called with the friendly amendment included.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON CALLING THE QUESTION (ENDING DISCUSSION AND MOVE TO VOTE): 
Yes: 24

Passed

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION WITH FRIENDLY AMENDMENT TO CHANGE “DESIGNEE” TO “LS COMMITTEE:” AT SIGNATURE: 

Yes: 15
No: 8
Abstained: 1
Passed
Erin asked Christopher to consider discussion with APRC of the LS replacement form usage for all students, not just Honors College students.
Making up cancelled class days was discussed. The APRC approved the message from Beth Lofquist discussing the tentative policy for making up class days due to inclement weather. The policy is that instructors will decide how to make up the time. Rebecca Lasher will work with Beth Lofquist to formalize the policy and bring it to Faculty Senate.

Comment: How will GA verify this?
Comment from Beth Lofquist: They won’t. What they will probably do is query how many campuses have a policy for making up inclement weather. If campuses don’t have a policy they will probably come up with one. That’s why we are trying to come up with a policy.

Curriculum: The suspension of two minors are up for a vote by Faculty Senate: Motion Picture Theatre Production and Theatre. 

VOICE VOTE ON CURRICULUM

Yes: Unanimous
Passed
Faculty Affairs Council/Chris Cooper, Chair:

The issue of longboarding was discussed. Long boards are longer skateboards. The chancellor had told the Senate previously that long boards had not been allowed because of safety issues and because they fly out from under their feet and hit others.
The Faculty Affairs Council supports the resolution from the Student Government Association as an acceptable form of transportation.
Comment:  Do they have ankle attachments so the board doesn’t go flying off? Is that a provision in the resolution?

Comment: It is not. My response, if somebody voted for this, is that you don’t have it for bikes either.

As a person who rides bikes alot, I’m actually more concerned about somebody running into me with a bike than a skateboard.

Comment: The bike doesn’t go very far with you on it. A skateboard can go a long distance. 
Comment: For information, are bicyclists on campus required to follow the traffic laws; are they allowed on sidewalks? 
Comment: No.

Comment: Are longboards allowed on sidewalks?

Comment: It doesn’t specify…I don’t understand why it would be any different, but I don’t know.

Comment: What I’m saying, if we are talking about allowing them as we do bikes, then we need the same restrictions.

Comment: … we passed it as it was written for us by the SGA.

Comment: Roller skates are allowed on sidewalks; they’re allowed all over campus. 

Discussion continued.

Question was raised as to who else this will have to go to for approval.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: I bet this will have to go through to the Chancellor and probably to the Executive Council for Student Affairs and Facilities Management. 

HAND/VOICE VOTE ON LONGBOARDING

YES: Majority

NO: 1

Abstain: 1
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo:

There was a resolution at the last meeting for modification of 4.07 C 3 Review Deadlines. They received a request from a dean to allow additional time for college level review. The council saw that the university committee had 26 working days, the college committees had 10 working days, and the dean had 7 working days. The council took 6 working days away from the university and gave 5 additional days to the college in the proposal. Some colleges comprise half of the university cases and for those colleges 10 working days had become unwieldy. The deans were given the same amount of working days as the provost.
HAND/VOICE VOTE ON MODIFICATION OF HANDBOOK 4.07 C 3 REVIEW DEADLINES
YES: Unanimous
NO: 0
Abstain: 0
Vicki said the council tabled the CRD issue from December and withdrew the resolution about teaching load; it is still under discussion. They worked with Beth Lofquist to clarify timely notice in Faculty Handbook Section 4.09. There was a discrepancy within the Handbook about 14 working days versus 10 days so that language was cleaned up as a clerical change. Section 4.0 changes made since August are going to the Board of Trustees in March and then will go on to GA for approval.

Several people had approached the council with concerns and questions about membership and elections and election statements to the Collegial Review Committee. The CRC found no particular reason to more narrowly define who serves on CRC and no need to require that candidates write statements of their value of scholarship. 
Beth Lofquist spoke about a request concerning the Provost’s decision for reappointment. The Council of Deans met yesterday and as everyone is aware, they are in midst of three to five year reappointments. The college committees have made their decisions and those decisions had to be communicated this past Monday. The deans’ decisions have to be communicated this Friday. Section 4.09 of the Faculty Handbook says one reason for non-reappointment can be consideration of institutional needs and resources. We’re not sure at this point what budget cuts are going to be and deans are trying to make the best decisions they can with the idea that the cuts may be more than we want them to be. There will be some notifications sent to people that will say you are not being reappointed due to the consideration of institutional needs and resources. Those decisions will now be going to the provost and the answer from the provost will be non-reappointment if the decision has to be made right now. If we have a little time to see what the budget cuts are going to be for next year, the provost decision could possibly overturn the decision of the dean and say, reappointment, rather than non-reappointment. For example, if later in March the State knows more than they know right now about the budget deficit, and it looks like the budget is going to be better and the deans will have more resources than they thought, then the provost could have a conversation and could overturn decisions that were made based on considerations of institutional needs and resources. If she has to make decisions by the 14th of February when they are due, people can appeal, but the process is much more complicated to appeal rather than delaying the decision. Legal counsel is fine with the idea that everybody gets a letter at the same time and that some people’s letter will say your decision will be made later.

Vicki said there was a split vote with the Collegial Review Council; six in favor, one opposed, two abstentions. The Council accepted the resolution with the modification with the standing statement. The Council felt, and the Senate may chose to modify further, that it would be better if the provost could communicate definitive decisions as soon as possible since the people affected by this would be waiting for a period of 6-7 weeks for a definitive decision.
Comment: I’m unclear about how and why the deans are or can act ahead of the program reviews.

And, what is the provost relationship to the deans in terms of making this decision?

The deans seem to be acting unilaterally when the meeting isn’t until Saturday (our dept. meeting) for program prioritization.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: That’s a great question. What is going on with the conversation with the deans is not just about programs being cut. When you talk about institutional needs and resources; it’s not just about programs being cut. It could be that these decisions are based on mergers with departments and pooling of resources in that way, not necessarily about a program being cut. When it comes to programs being cut, you can’t make the decision right now to say so and so is not going to be reappointed because we are cutting a program. The program has to be completely cut through the Board of Governors at GA before you can say definitively that you don’t have a job because that program is cut.
Comment: Doesn’t faculty get to decide whether programs can be merged and prioritized?

Comment: Is this a back door way of saying if you have a program that is already been determined by the dean to be weak…the dean has already decided that a program is weak, and I know no dean would do this, but I’m going to put that faculty member on institutional needs and resources letter and if you have less faculty you can sort of back door that legal channel about program deletion.
Comment: yes you can.

Comment: I understand the need for this. It becomes a way for the provost to look at saving jobs; that’s a good thing. The question becomes, people on 2nd year reappointment have already been notified, people on first year reappointment, this does not affect them, they’re still be notified by the end of February and it doesn’t affect people going up for tenure and promotion at all.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: That is correct.

Comment: To me that is discriminatory in its selection.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: Well, I understand you saying that. The timely notice is the issue. First year’s had to be notified because of timely notice, unless they were going to stay another year. Second year’s – those decisions were already made before all this came up. Those are the first ones that we make in the process. Three to five year are the only ones and they have all next year. Second years have six months. First years have ninety days. Three to five year people have all next year if they don’t get reappointed; they have a job all next year. 
Comment: A person going up for tenure also has next year. What we’re discussing is we’re going ahead and making a decision on them, but maybe the university…(unclear)…and we’re not making a decision on the ones that are on the shorter contracts.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: I don’t know if the tenure and promotion decisions, I don’t know if institutional resources is coming into play on that decision or not. I really don’t. We haven’t talked about that in the Council of Deans. What we’ve talked about is this three to five year,  because it is due now. Of course, tenure and promotion is too.
Comment: I think the way it stands right here is discriminatory. I totally support the idea of bumping it back to March 30th (the provost decision), but unless we include those people who are going up for tenure and promotion, I have to abstain from the vote.

Comment: I spoke with Erin about that March 30th and this came up in Council as well, March 30th was chosen. It’s not a meaningful date, so Erin and I had discussed can we modify that and move that up so program prioritization comes in. You’re still going to have a better sense of tax, but you’re not going to have a real sense of tax until April anyway. So, that March 30th date is also something we could be discussing.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: Sure. My response when you sent me that email is as much time as we can afford would be better, but it is up to you. I wanted to clarify that one of the suggestions from the committee and I talked with Linda, but those decisions that have been purely made based on teaching, scholarship and service, those will go ahead and go out. It’s the decisions that have been made on institutional needs and resources that would be delayed. 

Comment: Which no one knows but the deans, right?

Comment from Beth Lofquist: That’s correct.

Comment: Shouldn’t they get a letter saying you are in this category?

Comment from Beth Lofquist: They would get a letter that says at this time, you are being-- the dean’s letter is going out, and the dean’s letter is the one that says institutional needs and resources. On the day the provost is supposed to send a decision, she’ll go ahead and send her decision based on scholarship, teaching and service and for those that are institutional needs and resources, she will have a letter that says my decision concerning your reappointment is delayed until___ so that I can have more information on resources. That is what that letter will say.

Comment: I think it is like the people that have only been here 1 or 2 years are arbitrarily getting potentially saved just because there decision had to be made earlier and that just casts a little doubt on all that anyway. And secondly, just because you are not reappointing somebody, does not necessarily mean you are saving positions, because there is a second decision about whether or not you are going to refill that position. I don’t…the way this is being handled feels a little uncomfortable and I realize they are trying to make decisions with data changing everyday or unknowns, but it is almost like you could even question the decision made by the dean because they didn’t know. It’s also signaling to people by getting that letter or their programs that there in question; the back door thing. I understand why we have to have this reason in the Handbook, but this seems unfortunate.
Comment: It’s only second that’s gotten adjudication in numbers. 

Clarification: Only second years have received notification. The consideration of first years, there have been some consideration of needs and resources with them as well.

Comment: How many people are there that will receive these institutional needs letters? 

Comment from Beth Lofquist: I don’t know at this point. I don’t know if I would be privy to say. Those do get reported to our office. Those files are coming in now and those decisions will come out from the dean on Friday. Every dean has the option of making decisions on institutional needs and resources. I do not know which deans have and have not. 
Comment: That sort of answered what I needed to know. Being someone who has to be here on Saturday prioritizing programs for a college, I’m concerned. If we’re going to do this work and this information is already out there, then there needs to be some transparency about this. I also think, for me, if I were to receive this letter; I would read it as, as things stand now, you don’t have a job, but things might change. 

Comment from Beth Lofquist: I can tell you that the intention of this is to try to give opportunity that you would not; that you would turn around and reappoint someone. That is the whole reason this is coming forward, in hopes that the provost can overturn some of the decisions. The deans felt pressure to think ahead and think we’re in the middle of prioritizing and whatever, but they felt they had to err on the side of protecting resources and the provost wants to err on the side of maybe saving the job if it can be. That truly is the discussion and I think it’s an honorable one and I hope no one is getting from this that it’s not. This is an honorable request. But, I understand and we all understand, the caveats to it. 
Discussion continued. 
Comment: It is so disturbing that with this whole system of checks and balances we have to make sure that reappointments are done fairly by committee, that now, suddenly, a dean can simply look at a candidate and say of that candidate, well we going to have to wait until program prioritization is done and that person now gets a letter that says you are now in doubt and that person’s position now gets eliminated ostensibly because as we’re now being told is budgetary and program prioritization, but the decision hasn’t been made to truly and it need not be made truly on the basis of program needs and university or college needs. That decision, that dean now has the opportunity to make a personal decision about a candidate and just use that story that it’s based on financial need. I find this very disturbing.
Comment: I agree. I think if we had a proposal that said let’s move the dean’s deadline back and hold the provost deadline the same and reduce the amount of time the provost has, but the dean can at least take into account the program prioritization. This doesn’t put it past tax date…we’re still in imperfect information whether you call it March 30th, April 15th. ..I don’t think enough can be said about the power of the deans. I don’t understand what this gets us…it’s coming from a good place, but I think the execution of it is terrifying.

Discussion continued.

The question was called.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON CALLING THE QUESTION (ENDING DISCUSSION AND MOVE TO VOTE): 
Yes: Unanimous


Passed

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION FOR SUPPORT OF REQUEST CONCERNING PROVOST’S DECISION FOR REAPPOINTMENT

Yes: 21

No: 2
Abstention: 3

Passed
Comment: I think the vast majority of our conversation dealt with deans making decisions about institutional needs and resources before departments weighed in on program prioritization and I wonder if we, as the Senate, might bring this up again relatively soon that we don’t like the fact that the Council of Deans is making (I’m speaking for myself), but if the Senate would like to react to how the process of the Council of Deans makes these decisions…we might be able to head off these difficulties. I think Linda was being responsive to a problem that was created at a lower level.
Comment: They could have actually come to us and asked the same thing. 

Comment: As pointed out, we knew this was coming so this was a problem of the Council of Dean’s creation. 

Comment: We now have time to submit something to the provost formally as Faculty Senate. I don’t know exactly what we would write, but making sure we think that the process was just and that the deans didn’t abuse the power that they’ve been given in this situation. I think we should do something.

Comment: If this meeting were held next week, would we have known how many people were on the “bubble.”

Comment: If they had chosen to share with you. We can’t share that information, but if the person had chosen to share with you…

Comment: So, we couldn’t even have data?

Comment: At the end of the year, we always publish data. We don’t publish the reasons so you would not know the reasons. You would know how many have been reappointed.

OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
None reported due to time constraints.

New Business:

None reported due to time constraints.
SENATE

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Administrative Report/Linda Stanford: 

None. 

Chair Report/Erin McNelis: 
Discussion at the recent faculty forum focused mostly on the budget, and resulted in a few resolutions listed on the agenda under New Business. This year’s budget is now posted, and they have asked for older budgets.

The Chancellor’s Search Committee now has access to candidate files and there are over thirty applicants. The candidates are varied, from current deans of medium to large colleges to upper administration and a few from outside academia. They committee members are to get our top five candidates to Terry Welch by Friday of next week and they will compile everyone’s top five. The committee will then meet February 15th to whittle the list down to select who will be invited to meet at the Atlanta airport the last weekend of Spring break. 
Comment: By putting everything off, we never got to the resolution about transparency. 

It was the desire of Senate to continue the meeting past 5:00 p.m. to discuss the resolution regarding Transparency and Accountability in Budget Decisions.

The proposal is that there be transparency in the budget and a rationale of the cuts being made with the opportunity to respond before any decision is officially made about the budget.
Comment: I agree in principal; I think the mechanics get mind-boggling. Does this body want to have a say or take responsibility for….Kimmel School cuts and programs, etc. Do you really want to stand up and be counted like that. When you say respond…that say says we’re not going to have a program…we can do that, but let’s know up front what that means and where we are going with it. Alternatively, we can come up with our own plan to say how we would downsize academic affairs, but that is a lot of work and effort…what does respond mean?

Comment: I think we just want the opportunity to be heard on decisions that are made.

Comment: We can say, we defer, we agree…

Comment: That last sentence is important…we expect the opportunity to see and respond to the institutional budget cut proposal (at a sufficient level of aggregation so that individual faculty members cannot be identified) prior to its being implemented. So, we’re not getting involved in human resources or legal. It’s at a level so that we feel that we know the rationale for it.

Comment: How would that look? …Arts and Sciences minus 40 slots? …Kimmel minus 2?

What would our response be?

Comment: From my perspective it would be getting a layout of the budget and expenditures for the whole university and knowing that first rather than making a decision about what is cut.

Right now, we don’t know the whole picture and what is spent on what and the whole cut.

Comment: That last sentence does not deal with process, it deals with, more or less, the meaning of it. We expect the opportunity…whether we want to respond to it or not, we may or may not. We may actually take a look at it and not, but the point is we expect the opportunity. That’s what we are saying we should have.
Comment: if I’m the provost or the chancellor what does that say I give you?

Comment: It means you give me the information and I can respond to it or not.

Discussion continued.

Comment: This may be a non-issue too, whatever decisions are made to change academic affairs will have to come to us anyway, won’t they in terms of programs or teaching? 

Comment: if there are curriculum changes, yes.

Comment: Asserting that we want it is asserting that we want it.

Comment: …the idea of timing; they may say on Friday this is what is going to happen and by Monday afternoon, say, ok, Senate, get back to us. …for whatever reason the timing gets telescoped…it’s supposed to go through these committees in some fashion, but it now says prior to being implemented. 

Comment: in answer, I would be totally satisfied with “we’re cutting X number of dollars from this college, Y dollars from this college.” That is a sufficient level of aggregation for us to understand, but I think the real key… was this feeling that academic affairs was taking too big of a cut. What you might want to say is “We, the faculty, think Academic Affairs is really important and the core of the university and if division Q is not being cut as much, but we’re getting cut a whole lot; that’s really what I would want to weigh in on….This is to me, what we hear about the Senate is that we never actually do anything and that we never want to take hard stands and go up against the university at all because we’re scared. To me this is an opportunity to say this is the most important thing that has happened…and we want to be a player at the table; however the words shake out. That’s the message I want to get across. 
Comment: I support taking the positive, active role. I think one of the things we face is in order to be proactive and have a strong stance we need to head off these crisis, commit ourselves to do the research, to get the numbers, make the matrix and take charge of our program. Right now, we’re not in charge, it is the feeling that things are done to us. To avoid having things done to us, we take charge of it, we take positions grounded in data and information and value, recognizing that we can’t just say don’t cut us. 

Discussion continued. 

The question was called.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON CALLING THE QUESTION (ENDING DISCUSSION AND MOVE TO VOTE): 
Yes: Majority


Passed

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON THE UNIVERSITY SENATE RESOLUTION FOR SUPPORT OF REQUEST CONCERNING PROVOST’S DECISION FOR REAPPOINTMENT

Yes: 21

No: 0

Abstention: 2

Passed
The meeting was adjourned.
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